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Wild in the Plaza

Get furry  Rep. Salud Carbajal confers with the Sierra Club otters.

Who Knows
How the

Let’s discuss  BOEM Pacific Regional Director Joan Barminski (left) fields a question at the April 13 California Offshore Wind Energy
Planning Process meeting at the SLO County Government Center.

   The Central Coast is offi-
cially on the map for major
players in the international
wind energy industry.
   In recent conferences
attended by CEOs from
firms headquartered in
Copenhagen and Beijing,
the maps on the wall all
feature lines in the ocean
off the California coast
from Piedras Blancas to
Vandenberg AFB.
   There are three reasons
for our growing fame: Good
offshore wind speeds, the
location of substations and
transmission lines right
behind the shuttered
Dynegy power plant in
Morro Bay and the soon-to-
be-shuttered Diablo Canyon
Nuclear Power Plant, and
California’s target of 33%
renewable energy on the

electrical grid by 2020 and
50% by 2030.
   That’s why the federal
Bureau of Ocean Energy
Management and the Cali-
fornia Energy Commission
have formed the Intergov-
ernmental Renewable En-
ergy Task Force and are
barnstorming the California
coast to meet with stake-
holders (see “Moving Air,”
March).
   On the evening of April
13, it was San Luis Obis-
po’s turn, with Supervisor
Bruce Gibson hosting a
heavily attended open house
designed to let BOEM and
CEC officials present the
details of the process and
take a few questions from
the audience.
   It was, in large part, a
description of a leap into

the unknown. Unlike the
current focal point for off-
shore wind energy projects
in the U.S., the waters off
the northeast coast, the seaf-
loor off California is too
deep for conventional tur-
bines, necessitating a new,
untested floating turbine
technology with large sea
anchors. Jean Thurston,
BOEM’s Renewable Energy
Program Specialist, said
“the most appropriate areas
likely have never been stud-
ied before for this use.”
Hence, the environmental
challenges that lie ahead for
state and federal resource
agencies are formidable,
and several red flags were
raised at the meeting.

Two years is not enough
   One of those flags was
hoisted when BOEM offi-
cials said they are leaning
heavily on the experience of
European and U.S. East
Coast offshore wind instal-
lations. But, per Dr. David
Ainley, Senior Ecologist
with the consulting firm
H.T. Harvey & Associates,
“Owing to much greater
ocean productivity, seabird
density/abundance in the
California current are or-
ders of magnitude greater
than along U.S. East Coast
or coastal Europe, from
which most current infor-
mation on impacts of off-
shore wind generation is
derived.”
    BOEM has not commit-
ted to incorporating ad-
vances in new technologies
for ocean data collection
and new methodologies
from ocean scientists.
   Another red flag: BOEM
is currently going on the
assumption that amassing
enough data to construct a
two-year baseline for the

proposed area will suffice.
(An environmental baseline
requires an accurate assess-
ment of the presence and
abundance of key species,
the physical characteristics
and community composi-
tion of the sea floor, and the
risk of habitat displace-
ment.) We disagree. It is
critically important to have
at least three years of pre-
development baseline data
if any environmental review
is to have statistical integ-
rity. A three-year minimum
is necessary to capture sea-
sonal or inter-annual vari-
ability and rates of commu-
nity turnover on the sea
floor so that environmental
changes resulting from the
anchoring of mooring lines
can be assessed.
   Ecologically sensitive
areas such as migratory
corridors between National
Marine Sanctuaries and
Marine Protected Areas and
other ecologically important
habitat must be avoided,
including ecologically im-
portant marine areas that
are not officially protected.
Whales and birds are
known to feed at Santa Lu-
cia Bank during their annual
migrations. Though the area
is not yet protected, it is
part of the nominated Chu-
mash Heritage National
Marine Sanctuary.
   Also necessary:
   An in-depth assessment of
the risk of entanglement of
large whales and other spe-
cies in mooring cables;
assessment of impacts from
mooring cable anchors and
associated scour (research
shows that mooring cable
anchors from other marine
renewable energy technolo-
gies may significantly alter
the seabed, particularly
when wave conditions and

wind speeds cause the
cables and anchors to move
and subsequently scour the
seabed); development of a
better understanding of
potential risks to seabirds,
the potential for the physi-
cal structure to cause habi-
tat loss and displacement,
and the potential for noise
levels associated with the
project to cause habitat loss
and displacement; the risk
of ship strike during pre-
construction surveys, con-
struction, maintenance, and
decommissioning; and an
assessment of cumulative
impacts — e.g. habitat
displacement of marine
mammals may increase
their risk of entanglement
in mooring cables or asso-
ciated marine debris and
their risk of ship strike.
   These impacts need to be
quantitatively assessed for
species and habitat
throughout the lease area
and over the project’s de-
velopment life cycle. (For
example, what would the
potential scouring impact
of mooring anchors on the

seabed be over one, five, ten
and twenty years?) Resource
agencies should model the
potential species-level and
ecosystem-level impacts and
cumulative impacts arising
from interactions between
individual stressors (e.g.
wind energy areas and ship-
ping lanes).

No more Carrizos
   The all-time poster child
for how not to do utility
scale renewable energy will
likely always be the Alta-
mont Pass wind farm,
erected in response to the
late ‘70s energy crisis with-
out regard for the large
number of birds passing
through the 86-square-mile
area. Over the last four de-
cades, avian mortalities
caused by the design and
siting of the turbines have
included 1,300 raptors annu-
ally, contributing to an 80%
decline of golden eagles in
the region.
   Closer to home, per Neil
Havlik’s recap of the post-

WIND continued on page 4

   The Santa Lucia Chapter’s irrepressible animal friend,
Audrey the Otter will be helping Pacific Wildlife Care cel-
ebrate their 30th anniversary in SLO’s Mission Plaza on
Saturday, May 13, and challenging kids to a sea urchin
hunt. Audrey and friends will be chatting about the kelp
forest, her favorite foods, favorite places to hang out off the
coast of SLO county and where to find her and her friends. 
   There will be a parade or two, face painting, street per-
forming, Native American wildlife stories, craft activities
and more.
 Come by and say hi on May 13 from 12 to 4 p.m. 

Will offshore wind work for the Central
Coast? The state and feds have one shot
at getting environmental review right

Wind Blows?

Environmental Groups Envision
NAFTA’s Replacement
    On April 3, as Donald Trump sent a notification to Sen-
ate Republicans of his intent to renegotiate the North
American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA) with Mexico
and Canada, leading environmental organizations including
the Sierra Club and Natural Resources Defense Council put
forward an environmental platform for NAFTA renegotia-
tion. The platform was sent to Members of Congress and
will be used in future campaigning to transform NAFTA

from a polluter-friendly, labor-hostile
deal into one that supports environmen-
tal protection.
   Open the NAFTA Renegotiation
Activist Toolkit at www.sierraclub.org/
trade/replace-nafta/.

See You at
Dancing for
Democracy

Odd Fellows Hall, 520 Dana Street, SLO
For more info or to volunteer (serving, set up,
clean up) and receive free admission, contact:
karen@karenmerriam.com

$10 via BrownPaperTickets.com
$15.00 at the door.
Saturday, May 6, 7-11 p.m.
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Thank You, Peter

Cambria Desal Project is Taking On Water

   SLO’s Steynberg Gallery
has reduced its evening
hours as Peter Steynberg
prepares to close up shop
and sell the community art
gallery/event venue/coffee

shop that he has run since
1999, and where the Santa
Lucia Chapter has held its
bimonthly general meeting
since 2009. Peter has been
making the space available

to us free of charge since
our first program there.
   What that means for us
immediately is no general
meeting this month as we
look for a new home. What

it means for everyone else
and for the City of SLO is
the loss of a unique venue
for world music, poetry
reading, soirees, tea tasting,
and community activism.

   All those things will
happen in places other than
the Steynberg Gallery, but
there is no way to replace
this extraordinary venue.
  Thank you, Peter.

Dear Santa Lucia Chapter member,

In recent months, the number of Chapter members has increased to record levels.
We are proud of the 2,666 SLO County residents who have chosen to support the
work of the Sierra Club both locally and nationally.

As the largest grassroots environmental organization in the country (and in San
Luis Obispo county), we have the opportunity and the obligation to stand firm
against all efforts to de-value and degrade the quality of our air, water and open
spaces.

On Saturday, June 17, the Executive Committee of the Chapter will meet to discuss
and draft a strategic plan that will guide the work of the Chapter for the next two
years. To make this planning successful and relevant, we need your help. That is
why we are inviting all Chapter members to meet and have a pot-luck picnic lunch
with the ExCom to share your views of what issues should be our greatest priori-
ties, and strategies to assure the resources necessary to address those priorities.

All-Members Chapter Meeting
Saturday, June 17, 10:00am-1:00pm
RSVP required -  karen@karenmerriam.com

The meeting will be held at a home in the Edna Valley.  Directions provided when
you RSVP. Lunch will be potluck. Space is limited; early RSVPs are encouraged.

If you cannot attend, please send a brief note to karen@karenmerriam.com stating
your view of which County environmental issues, in order of importance, you feel
should be the Chapter’s priorities over the next two years.

Thank you for your support and involvement in the Santa Lucia Chapter.

Karen Merriam, Chair
Executive Committee

   On the bright side, we
can thank the ongoing,
ever-expanding failure of
the Cambria Community
Service District’s attempt-
ed end-run around environ-
mental review of its “emer-
gency” desalination project
for its one success: Pro-
viding an object lesson to
any district or municipality
that might have been
tempted to try the same
trick.
   As the CCSD’s troubled
project just gets more
troubled, the warning to
others is clear, and can be
phrased in any number of
ways: Crying “wolf” to
game the permit process
and ram a project through
in environmentally sensi-
tive habitat area is a bad
idea.“Shoot first and ask
questions later” is not good
governance. Measure
twice, cut once. (See
“Cambria Brings Home an
F on Its EIR,” Jan.)
   In the latest step down
the road that it never
should have taken, on
April 13 the CCSD

was notified by the Regional
Water Quality Control Board
that the District’s responses
to the Water Board’s Feb-
ruary 9 Notice of Violation
(see “Chronic Violator,”
March) were largely inad-
equate, and Water Board
staff had discovered 162
additional violations of
requirements to monitor,
record and report data over a
two-year period, a discovery
made by simply reading the
project logs the District was
forced to hand over.
   The CCSD is now facing a
Cease and Desist Order and
an assessment of Administra-
tive Civil Liabilities. The
monitoring and reporting
violations subject the CCSD
to a maximum potential
administrative civil liability
of $1,000 per day for each
violation. Any discharge of
waste in violation of Waste
Discharge Requirements can
subject the CCSD to a maxi-
mum administrative civil
liability of $5,000 per day
for each violation.
   In addition to the 162
newly discovered violations,

the Water
Board deter-
mined that the
CCSD:
 - Failed to
submit a plan
and schedule to
conduct a
hydrologic
evaluation.
 - Failed to
anticipate the
rise of ground-
water under the
brine pond in a

less than
1,000-year,
24-hour
rain event.
 - Failed to
address
how the
District will
determine
the accu-
racy of
water level
markings.
 - Failed to
recognize
that its
surface
impound-
ment log
entries
contained evidence of a
potential leak in the
impoundment liner.
- Failed to design, con-
struct, and operate the brine
pond so as to ensure a
minimum five-foot separa-
tion between wastes and the
highest anticipated eleva-
tion of groundwater.

   The Board informed the
CCSD that “Additional in-
formation on these enforce-
ment decisions is forthcom-
ing” and that “Continued
violations… subject CCSD
to further enforcement.
Water Board staff preserves
its authority to prosecute
this matter to the fullest
extent allowed by law.”
   On April 17, The Cam-
brian, longtime cheerleader
for the CCSD and all its
works, quoted Greg San-
ders, the CCSD’s desal
mastermind, defending the
District against the Water

Board: “What does not
seem to be taken into
account is the extraordinary
series of storms and factors
out of the district’s control
that resulted in flooding of
the brine pond.”
   The Cambrian helpfully
buried the news of the 162
newly discovered violations
at the end of its news story,
did not mention that they
span two years, and ap-
parently did not ask Mr.
Sanders how those extraor-
dinary storms and “factors
out of the district’s control”
that caused the flooding of
the brine pond in January
also caused the District to
ignore the requirements of
its permit for two years
prior to that event.
   The cease and desist order
and administrative civil
liability complaint are
tentatively scheduled to be
considered at the Water
Board’s July meeting.

By Woody Hastings, Clean Power
Exchange

   In an email sent by PG&E to Parties
to the Proceeding on February 27,
PG&E announced that it is withdraw-
ing its proposal to charge Community
Choice Energy customers for the
energy efficiency and renewable
energy that would replace Diablo’s
Nuclear Power Plant generation.
   This is very good news for
California’s Community Choice
agencies and their customers.
   In September 2016 the Center for
Climate Protection submitted a formal
protest letter that opposed charging
Community Choice customers for
replacing Diablo Canyon Nuclear
Power with an alternative. Commu-
nity Choice customers already pay a
small fee for nuclear decommission-
ing. On top of the decommissioning
fee, they also pay a Power Charge
Indifference Adjustment fee that
covers costs for already-purchased
electricity that is no longer needed
because the customers now receive
their electricity from their Community
Choice agency.
   PG&E’s email states that “after
careful review of the important
feedback provided by parties in their
January 27, 2017, opening testi-

PG&E Withdraws
Proposal to Charge
Community Choice
Agencies for Diablo’s
Closure Costs

DIABLO continued on page 5
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Change of Address?

 Mail changes to:

or e-mail:
address.changes@sierraclub.org

wwwwwwwwwwwwwww.sierraclub.org.sierraclub.org.sierraclub.org.sierraclub.org.sierraclub.org/////
santa-luciasanta-luciasanta-luciasanta-luciasanta-lucia

Outings, events, and more!

  search: “Santa Lucia”
  and become our friend!

Now on
Facebook

Visit us on
the Web

#ExxonKnew

We Will Not Comply with Your Unprecedented
and Unlawful Subpoena

   As we reported last
year, (“Hot Enough for
Them?,” March 2016) the
room started getting un-
comfortably warm for
ExxonMobil in 2015
when New York Attorney
General Eric Schneider-
man opened a year-long
probe of what Exxon
executives knew and
when they knew it regard-
ing the reality of man-
made global warming, a
reality they had long been
acknowledging within
their corporate board-
rooms while denying to
investors and consumers.
   In November of that
year, Schneiderman is-
sued a subpoena to the oil
giant to help determine
whether Exxon had vio-
lated State laws against

Resistance in TrumpTime: What happened when a Texas Congressman looking to do a favor
for his fossil fuel friends ran into 17 State Attorneys General

    Lead com-
pounds are
toxic but taste
sweet, making
lead-laden toys
and lead-
painted surfaces
irresistible to
toddlers. As we
now know, all
kids begin life
with substan-
tially more
tastebuds than
adults, and their
tongue-tip re-
ceptors are
more sensitive
to sugars as
well. So it’s not
surprising they
often explore

their new world with hands-
to-mouths tastings.
    Two thousand years ago,
Greco-Roman societies—
and not just the underage
crowd—found that sweet
metallic flavor equally al-
luring. Like us, those con-
sumers had a sweet tooth.
Honey, their sole sweetener,
was scarce and too costly to
meet demand.
    Then some idiot found
that acids such as vinegar,
when poured into lead pots
and pans, magically ren-
dered the contents sweeter.
The result, called mulsum,
seemed just the thing to
make often-sour vin
ordinaire palatable. (Today
the result would be called

lead acetate or ‘sugar of
lead’ and would be declared
tasty but poisonous.)
    Winemaking introduced
other perils. Inside ferment-
ing vats, lead strips were
glued to lids,
then sealed
for 40 days. If
the strips
showed no
corrosion
after opening,
wine was
declared fit to
drink. To
quaff their
vintages, up-
per class

who could afford it, drank
from goblets made of lead
or pewter, a tin-lead alloy.
    In a parallel develop-
ment, cooks began to re-
duce unfermented grape

juice to concen-
trate its natural
sugars, using
even more lead
cookware.
(They also used
copper and
bronze
cookpots but
coated them
with lead alloy
to keep “the
agreeable
taste,” as Pliny

    Soon, that high-
octane syrup
(called defrutum
or sapa, depending
on potency) was
added to every-
thing from fruit
preserves to meat
and fish entrees—
just like high-
fructose corn
syrup in countless
processed foods
today.
    While their tod-
dlers sucked on
pacifiers and toys
made of lead, their
parents sucked up
a wide variety of
lead-enriched
wines, syrups, and
sauces. This slow-
motion toxification

    Lead in the Med, Part 1: Satisfying Humanity’s Sweet Tooth

“Those who cannot remember the past are condemned to repeat it.”
  -          George Santayana

The First Polluters

by Vicki León
took place throughout the
Mediterranean basin, af-
fecting Roman citizens and
noncitizens alike. It did an
especially nasty number on
pregnant women and their
unborn children, as you’ll
see.
    Given this sweetly damn-
ing evidence, the average
Gaius of the first century
AD may have gotten a sub-
stantial daily dose of lead
just from the food and
drink he consumed. And his
female counterpart un-
knowingly took even
greater risks.
    There was slightly better
news regarding the Roman
system of community water
supplies. For centuries,
historians have blamed that
system as the probable
cause of Rome’s decline,
citing the lead pipes and

LEAD continued on page 6

securities, business, and
consumer fraud through
potentially false or mis-
leading public statements
and disclosures about the
impact of climate change
on its operations and
finances.
   In July 2016, Republi-
can Texas Congressman
Lamar Smith, Chairman
of the House Science
Committee, sent the New
York Attorney General a
subpoena seeking mate-
rials from the Exxon
investigation. After get-
ting nowhere with that,
Rep. Smith issued a new
subpoena in February.
Chairman Smith has
offered various and shift-
ing explanations for his
unprecedented subpoe-
nas, including claiming

that investigations by the
New York and Massachu-
setts Attorneys General
into whether Exxon vio-
lated their state laws
somehow undermine the
First Amendment rights
of climate scientists.
   On April 13, Attorney
General Schneiderman
sent a letter to Rep. Smith
in response to the second
subpoena. The letter
states, “We had hoped
that with the start of a
new Congress, the Com-
mittee on Science, Space,
and Technology would
turn its attention exclu-
sively to authorized and
legitimate legislative
activity. Your Subpoena
does otherwise. I write to
inform you that the
NYOAG cannot and will

not comply with the Sub-
poena as presently com-
posed.”
   The subpoena not only
seeks material from the
Attorney General’s open
state investigation into
whether Exxon violated
New York securities laws,
but reflects an even
broader scope than
Smith’s prior subpoena
— seeking communica-
tions not just related to
the Exxon investigation
but “referring or relating
to climate change, envi-
ronmental scientific re-
search, and/or the Clean
Power Plan.”
   The Attorney Gen-
eral’s letter notes, “An
inquiry into the alleged
effects of the NYOAG’s
state law fraud investiga-
tion on the research of
climate scientists does
not require a trove of
confidential communica-
tions about ongoing law
enforcement matters.”
   The letter points to the
subpoena’s effort to ob-
tain privileged communi-
cations among the offices
of state attorneys general
regarding the Clean
Power Plan litigation, as
Chairman Smith has filed
a brief in the litigation
seeking to strike down
the plan. That Smith, “a
de facto adversary in
high-stakes litigation, [is]
wielding unilateral sub-
poena power to demand
all privileged communi-
cations between the

NYOAG and other State
Attorneys General about
the Clean Power Plan is
an unfathomable of-
fense.”
   A New York court
repeatedly has ordered
Exxon to produce docu-
ments and Exxon has
acknowledged in open
court that the Attorney
General has “the right to
conduct” its fraud inves-
tigation under New York
law.
   No congressional com-
mittee has ever subpoe-
naed a state attorney
general, and there is no
precedent for a congres-
sional subpoena seeking
material from a confi-
dential law enforcement
investigation.
   The Attorney Gen-
eral’s letter concludes,
“There can be no ‘legiti-
mate congressional over-
sight’ of a state law
fraud investigation. The
Committee chose to
pursue (and now to con-
tinue) this course, de-
spite the lack of any
precedent for such ac-
tion in our Nation’s re-
corded history, and de-
spite the obvious con-
stitutional problems your
subpoenas have raised,
as explained to you by
the NYOAG, the Massa-
chusetts Attorney Gen-
eral, several members of
your own Committee,
other sitting Senators

EXXON continued on page 6

Po
m

pe
ei

an
 b

an
qu

et
 s

ce
ne

, R
om

an
 fr

es
co

Vi
lla

 d
ei

 M
ist

er
i P

om
pe

ii

Pliny the Elder’s Historia
Naturalis; 8th century ms.

drinkers,
and
wannabes

the Elder put
it.)



4 Santa Lucian  •  May 2017

Disgrace
History may record the executive
order striking down key
measures to meet the climate
crisis and protect clean air and
water as the biggest scandal in
the scandal-prone Trump
administration.

   On March 28, President
Trump signed an executive
order that constitutes the
single biggest attack on
climate action in U.S. his-
tory.
   The full scope of the dis-
graceful action by a Presi-
dent who claims to care
about clean air and water
leaps out of every line of
the document. Trump’s so-
called “Executive Order on
Promoting Energy Indepen-
dence and Economic
Growth” includes directives
to review and rescind or
amend specific rules, guid-
ance documents, and execu-
tive orders, as well as a
requirement that agencies
review all of their actions
that “potentially burden”
the development of domes-
tic energy resources.  
   In particular, the Order
targets the EPA’s Clean
Power Plan and Carbon
Pollution Standards for new
power plants; EPA and Inte-
rior Department methane
rules for oil and gas devel-
opment (through the Bureau
of Land Management); the
BLM rule on fracking on
public lands; Interior De-
partment rules on oil and
gas development in national
parks and certain wildlife
refuges; the social cost of
carbon metric in rule-mak-
ings to account for harms
from carbon pollution; the
Council of Environmental

Quality’s guidance on the
analysis of climate change
impacts under NEPA; the
Interior Department’s pause
of federal coal leasing and
review of the federal coal
program; President
Obama’s overarching Cli-
mate Action Plan and Meth-
ane Strategy; and four addi-
tional climate-related
Obama executive orders
and directives.  
   (For good measure, the
Energy Department’s inter-
national climate office told
staff to stop using the
phrases “climate change,”
“emissions reduction,” and
“Paris agreement.”)
   Trump took this action
despite the fact that EPA
Director Scott Pruitt’s own
agency confirmed that the
Clean Power Plan will
lower electricity rates while
saving billions of dollars
and thousands of lives ev-
ery year.
   This is exactly the kind of
dangerous assault we’ve
come to expect from a
President, an EPA adminis-
trator, and a cabinet that
will do anything to deny the
climate crisis and gut public
health safeguards to help
fossil fuel tycoons – several
of whom now occupy cabi-
net positions in this admin-
istration. The safeguards
Trump is trying to throw out
protect all families in
America by curbing danger-

ous carbon pollution and
reducing other toxic pollut-
ants like mercury, smog,
and sulfur dioxide — but
Trump would rather pad
polluter profits.
   We emphasize: “trying to
throw out.” Contrary to a
common belief that arose
amid the general dismay
when this story broke,
Trump did not, and cannot,
dismantle the Clean Power
Plan with the stroke of a
pen. The Clean Power Plan
will undergo a review and
revision process, which will
involve opportunities for
notice and comment—pre-
senting many opportunities
to organize public support
for clean air and climate
action, and to raise our
voices to resist these admin-

istrative and legal attempts
to thwart our progress on
climate. There is a legion of
obstacles Trump must over-
come to actually dismantle
the Clean Power Plan.
   Trump’s attack ignores
not just the reality of the
climate crisis, but the reality
that the clean energy econ-
omy is rapidly growing in
both red and blue states,
creating jobs and safeguard-
ing our air and water.
   Thanks to grassroots ac-
tivism and market forces in
the US and abroad, coal
continues to rapidly decline.
 Clean energy, on the other
hand, is growing at such a
fast pace that the US is on
track to meet its Clean
Power Plan goals and has a
path to meet its goals under

the Paris Climate Agree-
ment. A new Sierra Club
analysis of the Department
of Energy’s 2017 jobs data
across the energy sector
makes it clear that the clean
energy sector Pruitt and
Trump are attacking em-
ploys far more American
workers than the fossil fuel
industry. At a time when we
can declare independence
from dirty fuels by embrac-
ing clean energy, Trump’s
action can only deepen our
dependence on fuels that
pollute our air, water and
climate while making our
kids sicker.
   Because of strong local
action, many states have
plans and are already on
track to meet, and even

exceed, the Clean Power
Plan’s 2030 emissions tar-
gets years ahead of sched-
ule. Clean energy growth
nationwide will continue
unabated.
   Sadly, Trump’s aggressive
pro-polluter action means
residents of heavily polluted
states like Texas, Georgia
and Florida will suffer from
dirtier air while missing out
on many of the benefits of
the fair and just clean en-
ergy economy the Clean
Power Plan would help cre-
ate.
   And kids everywhere face
a deeply uncertain future,
with more asthma-inducing
smog and a President con-
tent to let the climate crisis
spiral out of control.

Tell Trump and Pruitt: Don’t destroy climate progress:
sc.org/CPP

Join the Sierra Club’s AddUp campaign:
https://www.addup.org/resist

Social media mavens: Use these Hashtags: #DefendClimate
#ActOnClimate #SaveTheEPA #BetterNotBackward

Call the Congressional switchboard: (202) 816-6137
EPA: (202) 564-4700

   On April 3, Earthjustice, the Consumer Federation of
America, Natural Resources Defense Council and Sierra
Club notified the Trump Administration of our intent to sue
the Department of Energy for needlessly delaying a raft of
common-sense energy efficiency measures. The rules were
developed through a robust public process and signed by
the DOE in December 2016.
   Energy efficiency is the most affordable and effective
solution to America’s energy problems. Appliance and
equipment efficiency standards save energy, increase the
reliability of the electricity grid, reduce consumer energy
bills, and decrease pollution. According to DOE projec-
tions, the standards prescribed by the rules will save about
3 percent of all the energy used annually in the United
States for all purposes over a 30-year period and yield a
net savings for consumers of more than $11 billion.
   The standards will also enhance public health by reduc-
ing emissions of carbon dioxide by more than 25 million
metric tons by 2030—equivalent to the emissions gener-
ated by the annual electricity use of more than 3 million
U.S homes. They will also reduce emissions of sulfur diox-
ide and nitrogen oxides by hundreds of thousands of tons.
   “If the Trump Administration continues blocking these
common sense measures that will help people across the
country, we’ll take them to court,” said Earthjustice attor-
ney Timothy Ballo. “It is past time for the DOE to take the
simple action of publishing these completed rules so we
can all start to reap the benefits.”

Wind
continued from page 1

construction history of the
First Solar and Sunpower
Carrizo Plain solar projects
on the facing page, it should
be noted that, pre-construc-
tion, Sunpower executives
admitted that they had de-
signed their project and
were more than six months
into the planning process
before they realized the
project site was in the cen-
ter of some of the last re-
maining habitat for the fed-
erally endangered giant
kangaroo rat, primary food
source for the likewise en-
dangered San Joaquin kit
fox.
   Per the accompanying
“How It Happened”
sidebar, litigation and
threatened litigation fol-
lowed, with months of bru-
tal negotiations accompa-
nied by reams of draft
memoranda and settlement
terms, which ultimately
compelled the companies to

allocate millions of dollars
for conservation lands ac-
quisition and half a million
more for monitoring, re-
search and protective mea-
sures -- the result of a pro-
tracted effort by Sierra
Club, Center for Biological
Diversity, Defenders of
Wildlife, North County
Watch et al to extract from
the two companies the envi-
ronmental funding that was
necessary to at least begin
to compensate for the im-
pacts stemming from the
woefully ill-chosen site of
their projects.
   As Mr. Havlik notes, luck
appears to have been with
us, so far, in terms of miti-
gation of the impacts of the
Carrizo solar projects on
threatened species. That
doesn’t change the fact that
the Sunpower and First
Solar projects were a roll of
the dice – no such projects
of their combined scale and
scope had ever been at-
tempted, let alone in an area
known to be habitat for one

of the highest concentra-
tions of threatened plant
and animal species in the
U.S.: hence no potential
mitigations for such impacts
had ever been tried.
   The BOEM and CEC are
to be commended for their
efforts to establish a col-
laborative, stakeholder-
driven process as they con-
sider whether offshore wind

Stay abreast of the plans for
wind energy off the Central
Coast. The Intergovernmen-
tal Task Force will meet at
the SLO Marriott on July
13. Get on the information
list at www.boem.gov/Cali-
fornia/.

   Sierra Clubbers of a certain age may remember malaprop
comics.
   Their shtick was a rapid-fire, confident monologue that
was hyper-articulate, with the exception of one or two
slightly garbled or displaced words, which happened to be
the one or two words vital to understanding the ostensible
subject of whatever they were saying. The joke was that the
confident delivery made you think it must be your fault for
not paying close enough attention. For a split-second, you
thought you must have mis-heard as the guy on stage was
spouting plausible-sounding nonsense.
   The spirit of that Vegas lounge act lives on in the
environmental document prepared by the California Off-
Highway Motor Vehicles Recreation Division to gain a
permit for dust control measures at the Oceano Dunes State
Vehicular Recreation Area.
   State Parks’ OHMVR Division has been called out by
multiple resource agencies and the Sierra Club for citing
“recreational impacts” in its Environmental Impact Report
in order to concoct an EIR that avoids or dismisses the
most potentially effective dust control measures on the
Oceano Dunes and focuses instead on preserving maximum
off-road riding area, as though that were the goal of the
dust control project. (See “ODSVRA, Are You Kidding?,”
Nov. 2016.)
   As background: EIRs are required by the California
Environmental Quality Act. They must identify and assess

On the Threshold of
Insignificance
State Parks’ Off-Highway Vehicles
Division is breaking new ground in the
avoidance of environmental review

should be a part of Cali-
fornia’s renewable energy
portfolio. We must be clear
that  “Cross your fingers”
won’t cut it for the first
floating offshore wind pro-
ject in the coastal waters of
the United States, planned
for the nonpareil wildlife
habitat off California’s Cen-
tral Coast. The Sierra Club
and other major environ-
mental groups are speaking
with one voice on this:
There can be no corner
cutting or question marks
when setting the bar for the
environmental protection of
one of the richest marine
ecosystems in the world.

P.S. We’re not gonna take it

ODSVRA continued on page 6

TAKE ACTION

TAKE ACTION
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    When several proposals
for solar power facilities in
the Carrizo Plain area of
eastern San Luis Obispo
County, California, became
publicly known in 2009,
those proposals raised many
questions. How big would
they be? How would they
be managed? What would
be the environmental and
social impacts of their cre-
ation? Would they be a
benefit to the community or
a detriment?
   It took several years of
investigation, research, and
public debate to begin to
answer these questions. At
that time the author served
as a member of a citizen’s
advisory group for Carrizo
Plain National Monument.
The Carrizo Plain had over
the years attracted a dedi-
cated group of volunteers
and activists who were
fiercely protective of the
Monument and its natural
and cultural resources. The
solar proposals (known as
Topaz Solar Farm and Cali-
fornia Valley Solar Ranch)
were the subject of consid-
erable debate and discus-
sion within the advisory
group, but in the end the
group determined that it
would not enter into the
public discussion of the
project. The author also
made the personal decision
to stay out of the approval
process, knowing that many
others, including several
influential environmental
groups, were ready to take
on that effort.
   Thus when I had the op-
portunity in 2013 to get
involved in the Carrizo
Plain area outside of the
Monument, (1) I had only a
general idea of the outcome
of the public approval pro-
cess, and (2) I was pleas-
antly surprised to see that
what I had imagined as the
outcome was quite mis-
taken.
   Overall, in the view of
this one observer, the solar
facilities have been a sig-
nificant benefit to the Car-
rizo Plain. There are several
reasons for this.
   The public debate over
the solar facilities was
lively and lengthy. It in-
cluded the imposition of
more than 125 conditions of
approval, ranging from
environmental mitigations
to bus-pooling for workers
(more than 1,000 at the
peak of construction) to
reduce impacts on traffic.
Many of the environmental
conditions were enhanced
by the settlement of litiga-
tion that followed the
County’s approval of the
projects. The result has
been the creation of a sec-
ond cohort of conserved
lands second only in size to
Carrizo Plain National
Monument itself, together
with renewed interest in
continued expansion of
those lands. This is ex-
plained more fully below.
   The visual impacts were
considerably less than
feared. I had imagined fif-
teen square miles of solar
panels lined up side by side,

with heavy use of soil ster-
ilants and herbicides to con-
trol weeds. In short, it could
have been a biological
wasteland. But that was not
the reality. The solar facili-
ties were arranged in arrays
of irregular shape, and sepa-
rated by wildlife movement
corridors of varying sizes,
all of which served to re-
duce their visual impact. By
agreement with the environ-
mental organizations, the
solar facilities do not use
pesticides within the arrays
or wildlife corridors.
   Biological impacts to the
local environment were one
of the most significant issues
in the approval process.
There are several federally
listed endangered species in
the project area, as well as
several other important spe-
cies of concern, including
pronghorn and tule elk. Ex-
tensive research into the
needs of these species was
conducted and modifica-
tions to the project’s layout
occurred as a result of the
findings of that research.
   And this was just within
the actual project area. The
solar companies agreed to
purchase a large acreage of
land for habitat mitigation
purposes and commit those
lands to permanent conser-
vation, including sizable
endowments to support their
long-term management. In

Solar Facilities On The Carrizo Plain:
A Win-Win Situation?
by Neil Havlik  

from the March 2017 Desert Report, News of the desert from Sierra Club
California/Nevada Desert Committee

mony… PG&E is with-
drawing… the proposal to
implement the Clean
Energy Charge….” The
Clean Energy Charge was
the proposed fee that would
have been charged to all
customers, including
Community Choice
customers, for future
PG&E procurement costs.
   The original proposal
was initiated in the summer
of 2016 by PG&E, the
Natural Resources Defense
Council, Friends of the

Earth, Environment
California, the International
Brotherhood of Electrical
Workers Local 1245,
Coalition of California
Utility Employees, and the
Alliance for Nuclear
Responsibility.
   PG&E’s withdrawal will
change only a part of the
Joint Parties’ original
proposal. The overall
application for closure is
still in place, including the
plan to procure 2,000
gigawatt-hours of energy
efficiency to replace
Diablo’s power.

   When a community
forms a Community
Choice agency, one of its
main purposes is to take
local control of decision-
making about energy
sources for electricity. This
proposal for Diablo
Canyon would have
undermined that purpose
by re-introducing PG&E
as a procurer of energy for
the community.
   For information about
Community Choice Energy
around the state, visit 
www.cleanpower
exchange.org/.

Diablo
continued from page 2

At home with the family  San Joaquin kit foxes.
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A good day  Santa Lucia Chapter Chair Karen Merriam and friends
enjoying the Carrizo’s spring 2017 bumper crop of wildflowers.

   As Mr. Havlik writes, the debate over the Carrizo
solar projects “was lively and lengthy.” It was the end
point of that debate, involving litigation and potential
litigation, that played the crucial role in securing the
benefits for the Carrizo which he describes.
   In August 2011, Sierra Club, Defenders of Wildlife
and Center for Biological Diversity entered into a
settlement agreement with First Solar and Sunpower,
developers of the Topaz Solar Farm and California
Valley Solar Ranch. It required more than 9,000 acres
of the Carrizo Plain to be added to the lands designated
for permanent protection and preservation under their
permits, resulting in a total of approximately 26,000
acres, about 40 square miles, of the Carrizo receiving
protection.
   Thirty miles of livestock fencing were required to be
removed from the area, allowing for greater wildlife
movement around the projects. First Solar and
SunPower agreed to make beneficial enhancements to
the wildlife-friendly fencing around the solar system
arrays, require prescriptive grazing, use no rodenti-
cides in the construction or operation of the projects
and fund efforts to eliminate rodenticides on the Car-
rizo Plain and in other San Joaquin kit fox conserva-
tion areas. The companies agreed to make significant
financial contributions to help San Luis Obispo County
acquire a largely undeveloped subdivision in the Car-
rizo Plain to restore for wildlife conservation.
   In a joint statement, the parties noted that “many
challenges may be minimized or avoided in the future
through earlier, more comprehensive communication
between conservation groups and the solar companies
with the goal to locate projects outside of important
wildlife areas and sensitive natural resources.”
   Three months later, North County Watch and Carrizo
Commons settled a lawsuit against the Topaz project
requiring a date certain 35 years hence for implementa-
tion of a Final Closure plan mandating rehabilitation of
project lands, and additional funding for kit fox, giant
kangaroo rat and pronghorn research and a biological
working group.
   California Valley Solar Ranch entered into a settle-
ment with North County Watch requiring implementa-
tion of a Final Closure plan no later than 2061 or ear-
lier if the facility stops generation for two years, and
the  provision of  funding for additional kit fox, giant
kangaroo rat and pronghorn research. All told, the
companies spent about $500,000 to support additional
wildlife monitoring and monthly biological working
group meetings.

How It Happened

the end, over 30,000
acres of ranch and dry-
farmed lands were pur-
chased by the solar com-
panies and transferred
either to the California
Department of Fish and
Wildlife or to local land
trusts. The result has been
the establishment of an
entirely new conservation
complex in the northern
Carrizo Plain area. There
is considerable interest in
the expansion and con-
solidation of these lands
and in their ultimate con-
nection to Carrizo Plain
National Monument several
miles to the south.
   Other significant efforts
have included research into
the historical vegetation of
the area, which had been
greatly altered by years of
dry farming. The findings
of this research suggest that
the Carrizo Plain was an
open scrubland with native
grasses, both annual and
perennial, among the scat-
tered shrubs. Because of
disking and other farming
operations, the shrubs have
mostly disappeared from
the valley floor. Efforts to
restore a semblance of this
original vegetation are
getting underway. The re-
cent years of drought have
not helped this effort, but
these efforts will continue,
using a mix of as many as a

dozen native shrub species,
and several native grasses
and wildflowers. Livestock
grazing will continue on the
conservation lands as a
vegetation management tool
only, not as ordinary com-
mercial leasing of grazing
privileges. Timing, number
of animals, and distribution
will play important roles in
using livestock (both cattle
and sheep) as an effective
management tool.
   Agriculture will even
continue within the array
areas. The panels provide
shade, and grass and wild-
flowers are doing well un-
derneath them. So to man-
age the amount of growth
for fire safety purposes,
sheep are brought in to
graze off the plants in the
mid- to late spring. Electri-
cal conduits are rodent-
proof and thus rodents such
as gophers, ground squir-
rels, and even the endan-
gered giant kangaroo rat
can be allowed to re-colo-
nize the array areas. This
shows the wisdom of the no
pesticide agreement; raptors
such as hawks and owls,
and predators such as coy-
ote, bobcats, and the endan-
gered San Joaquin kit fox
have continued to thrive in
and around the arrays. As a
protection for the kit foxes,
the fencing around the ar-
rays is designed so that the
kit foxes can get through
them but the larger coyotes
and bobcats cannot. This
has worked well, and sev-
eral kit foxes are known to
have taken up residence
within the array areas.
   Miles of pronghorn-
friendly fencing has re-
placed standard barbed wire
along Highway 58 and
many property and pasture
boundaries. Pronghorn and
other wildlife have also
benefitted from the installa-
tion of numerous wildlife
water troughs, providing
good sources of water
throughout much of the
area. The eventual estab-
lishment of a shrub compo-
nent to vegetation in the
mitigation areas will aid in
pronghorn calf survival by
making the calves harder to
be seen by possible preda-
tors; the openness of the
ground has been a major
problem affecting reproduc-
tive success of pronghorn in
the area.
   I believe that the advent
of the solar facilities on the
Carrizo Plain has been ben-
eficial on the whole. Do I
wish they could have been

located somewhere else? As
one who loves the wildness
of the Carrizo, of course I
do. But as the world moves
forward toward more re-
newable energy, the Carrizo
solar plants are making an
important contribution.
They are here to stay for at
least the next thirty-five to
forty years.
   I attribute most of the
success of the Carrizo Plain
efforts to the vegetation of
recent years, which is grass-
land. This area is on the
lower edge of the rainfall
spectrum suitable for grass-
land; four to six inches per
year is normal, and the
grasses are short, as is the
actual growing season. Oc-
casionally there is a wet
year (like the current one)
and the grasses may be sev-
eral feet tall, but that is only
occasional. The grassland is
also largely annual, the na-
tive perennials having been
diminished by the regular
plowing, disking, and har-
vesting that went on for
many years. The decision to
avoid pesticide use and to
tolerate a grass cover be-
neath the solar panels has
resulted in the establishment
of a new grassland, with
more native species and
without the heavy distur-
bance of the past. It has also
allowed for reestablishment
of a native fauna, primarily
of rodents, which are the
base of the food chain for
larger mammals and birds.
In the desert, the primary
vegetation is shrubs, which
are large and usually cannot
be tolerated in array areas.

   Thus, large areas of
shrublands are often cleared
and destroyed to make way
for solar facilities. In the
Carrizo Plain, which had
already been converted to
grasslands or farming lands,
the solar arrays are leading
a return to more natural
growing conditions, even
including the restoration of
a shrub component to the
vegetation.
   While the initial indica-
tions are very positive, it
remains to be seen how
these efforts will ultimately
turn out. The solar compa-
nies are required to fund
continued research on the
endangered species for
several more years, and it is
hoped that that information
will be able to guide further
efforts once the initial
monitoring and reporting
obligations are completed.
   The north Carrizo Plain is
now a giant experiment in
restoration, and one which
everyone hopes will be
successful.

Neil Havlik, PhD., is the
former Natural Resources
Manager for the City of San
Luis Obispo (retired), which
position he held for seven-
teen years. A graduate of
Cal Poly, Neil earned his
doctorate at UC Berkeley in
1984. He served on the
Monument Advisory Com-
mittee for Carrizo Plain
National Monument for ten
years and is currently presi-
dent of the land trust known
as the Carrizo Plain Con-
servancy.
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the magnitude of a project’s
potential impacts on the
environment. The job of
this particular EIR was to
assess which of several
potential dust control
methods would best comply
with the Air Pollution
Control District’s Rule
1001, requiring the OHV
Division to reduce dust
emissions from the Oceano
Dunes to non-hazardous
levels and finally bring
relief to the long-suffering

recreational impacts to the
level of ‘significant and
unavoidable’ environmental
impacts.
   “The DEIR…attempts to
create a new CEQA
category of ‘significant
conflict’ out of the fact that
the project does not ‘per-
petuate and enhance rec-
reational use of OHVs in
the SVRA’ [and pretends
that] this is a violation of
CEQA.”
   Here’s how the APCD
weighed in:
    “OHMVR has modified
[the Coastal Act’s definition
of coastal dependent use] in

project area if it would:
Substantially limit, reduce,
or interfere with established
coastal recreational op-
portunities at Oceano
Dunes SVRA.’
   “This self-defined
‘qualitative threshold’ is
then used as the basis for
determining the proposed
project would create a sig-
nificant impact to Recre-
ation that must be mitigated
because it would tempo-
rarily or permanently
reduce the size of the riding
area by 78 to 113 acres (a
5.3 to 7.7% loss of riding
acreage). The proposed
mitigation is to move the
most effective dust control
measure available, the
planting of vegetation,
to outside the open riding
and camping areas in the
least emissive areas of the
park.
   “This mitigation is
inconsistent with the goals
of the project and the
requirements of Rule 1001
and should be eliminated
from consideration. No area
should be excluded from
consideration of dust
controls without clear
scientific justification that
conclusively demonstrates
controls in that area are not
necessary to achieve the
performance standard in
Rule 1001.”
   When it came to the EIR
fretting that dust control
measures could “conflict
with the California Coastal
Act,” it turned out that the
Coastal Commission didn’t
need to be “asked to make a
determination as to the
appropriateness and
applicability of OHMVR’s
new interpretation and
expansion of the Coastal
Act definition of a coastal-
dependent use.” The
Commission was happy to
send OHMVR a lengthy
response on this point,
which basically boiled
down to three words: Not
your job.
   The Commission in-
formed OHMVR that “The
evaluation of the appropri-
ate balance between some-
time competing coastal
resource values associated
with a CDP application
under the Coastal Act is the
Commission’s role.” Nor is
OHV riding “a coastal-

dependent activity… as
that term is defined and
understood per the Coastal
Act. It would be inaccurate
for the DEIR to represent
as much, and all references
and analysis in the DEIR
need to be corrected in that
respect.”

assertion...no response is
warranted.” And: the CEQA
Guidelines apply to “‘a
project which requires the
exercise of judgement or
deliberation when the public
agency or body decides to
approve or disapprove a
particular activity.’ Thus,

15064 states, in part
(emphasis added), “The
determination of whether a
project may have a signifi-
cant effect on the environ-
ment calls for careful
judgement on the part of the
public agency involved,
based to the extent possible
on scientific and factual
data. An ironclad definition
of significant effect is not
always possible because the
significance of an activity
may vary with the setting.”

   Did you catch all the
switcheroos?
 Permission for agencies
to use any preferred format
in devising their impact
checklist forms got turned
into permission to invent
“resources, impacts, or
thresholds of significance.”
 Subjective judgment
became objective judgment,
based on “scientific
and factual data.”
 In CEQA, “The
significance of an activity”
refers to, in this case, the
potential impact of dust
control measures on the
environment of the Oceano
Dunes. The OHMVR
Division is pretending it
refers to the impact of dust
control measures on off-
highway vehicle recreation.

   Up next: The Off-
Highway Motor Vehicles
Recreation Division will go
to the Coastal Commission,
possibly before the end of
the year, to seek to persuade
the Commission to grant a
Coastal Development Per-
mit for OHMVR’s pre-
ferred dust control project
based on that Environmen-
tal Impact Report.
   We wish them luck...by
which, of course, we mean
we don’t.

ODSVRA
continued from page 4

The proposed mitiga-
tion is to move the
most effective dust
control measure to the
least emissive areas of
the park.

holding tanks that supplied
drinking water to house-
holds. They point to archi-
tect Vitruvius’ evidence,
whose first century BC’s
observations showed how
acute lead poisoning af-
fected plumbers: “The natu-
ral color of [their] bodies is
replaced by a deep pallor.
When lead is smelted in
casting, the fumes from it
settle upon the plumbers,
and day after day burn out
and take away all the vir-
tues of the blood from their
limbs. Hence, water ought
by no means to be con-
ducted in lead pipes, if we
want to have it wholesome.”

 True enough; lead
plumbing certainly wasn’t
healthy. But compared to
the larger dangers presented
by the consumption of con-
taminated food and wine,
drinking water via lead
plumbing was a lesser
worry. As archaeologists
and other experts have dis-
covered, water delivery
channels became coated
with calcium carbonate
deposits that actually pro-

tected users from the lead in
the pipes.
    Sip by sip, nibble by
nibble, unsuspecting con-
sumers throughout the Ro-
man Empire accumulated
enough of a lead burden to
experience early symptoms
of saturnism, or lead poi-
soning. One of the clues? A
persistent metallic taste and
loss of appetite. It was gen-
erally known that working
with lead, extracting it,
sickened workers. The
workforce, however, used

slaves or criminals sen-
tenced to die. Thus most
end users did not think
about these harsh realities
too deeply.
    Lead fumes and lead dust
could make people ill, but
imbibing it in other ways
caused no immediate alarm.
Lead isn’t excreted from the
body but accumulates in
bones, like plutonium does.
It stealthily, slowly attacks
the kidneys, the brain, the
nervous system.
    As it happened, women
endured the worst toxicity,
for several reasons. Females
of that era admired smooth
pale skin and ruby lips,
using a near-lethal array of
cosmetics to achieve them.
Back then, cold cream was
about the only beauty aid
that did not actively poison
its users. The cold-cream
queen was the notorious
second wife of Emperor
Nero. She invented a sleek
body butter she named
Poppaea Sabina, after her-
self. Poppy also branded
facemasks made of honey,
rare oils, and grated bread,

which she washed off each
morning with the milk of
an ass. Not just any old
ass, either. Thanks to the
obscene wealth of her
Pompeiian family, a stable
of 500 female asses let her
loll in milky luxury.
    Gals of more modest
means and status also
maintained nightly beauty
regimens to remove blem-
ishes and wrinkles, cleans-
ing with lead soap. Skin
peels were popular, too:
just apply white lead and
sublimate of mercury and
watch two ugly layers of
epidermis slough off!
   Nocturnal treatments
were just the noxious be-
ginning. Onto clean faces,
women buffed quantities of
face powder. The most

vibrantly desirable scarlet
color, nothing could com-
pare with minium, raw cin-
nabar, and vermillion. A type
of red lead, minium these
days is found only in batter-
ies and rustproof paint. Cin-
nabar had ultra-toxic mer-
cury content: 86 percent.
Vermillion was refined from
raw cinnabar.
    Long-ago eye makeup
presented similar issues,
simply different toxins. Ga-
lena, the natural ore of lead,
was the standard eyeliner.
Romans also picked up the
Egyptian fondness for green
malachite, made from copper
ore. Kohl was popular with
both men and women—
which until very recently was
thought to be protective—or
at least benign.
    Personal slaves and
women of humbler status
would seem to have dodged
the bullet when it came to
toxic cosmetics. Not entirely,
however. There was a cher-
ished belief among Romans
that human saliva made an
admirable ingredient in cos-
metics of all sorts. As a re-
sult, female slaves were
obliged to chew certain cos-
metics before applying them
to their mistresses.
    Beauty regimens have
always been hell—and hell
on the health as well. But
lead’s malignant hold on
millions of unsuspecting
women and men around the
Roman Empire hid even
more appalling surprises that
we continue to discover to-
day—including one that will
rock fellow members of the
Sierra Club and Citizens
Climate Lobby.
   That’s coming next month
in Part 2: “Lead in the Med:
Sex, Silphium, and Species
Extinction.”

Lead
continued from page 3

residents of the Nipomo
Mesa.
   Got it? Good. Strap in.
   Instead of following that
definition of environmental
review, the EIR strained to
avoid by any means
necessary the obvious
conclusion that planting
native vegetation in the
OHV-denuded foredunes --
thus removing them from
the off-road playground --
would be the most effective
means of dust control that
State Parks could imple-
ment, asserting at one point
that this would interfere
with snowy plover nesting
(it wouldn’t) and would
constitute an adverse visual
impact.
    After reading the
OHMVR’s attempt at an
EIR, the Sierra Club re-
sponded thusly:
   “We restrict our com-
ments on the Draft EIR to
its fatal flaw: a misreading
of a single clause in the
CEQA Guidelines which
resulted in an attempt to
stand CEQA on its head and
produced a Draft EIR that
impermissibly shifts and
narrows its focus, primarily
identifying the project’s
impacts on OHV recre-
ational opportunities instead
of potential impacts on the
environment, then attempt-
ing to elevate alleged

terminations… identifying
the dust control project as
inconsistent with Coastal
Act Planning and Manage-
ment Policies because it
would interfere with OHV
activity on the dunes. The
California Coastal Commis-
sion should be asked to
make a determination as to
the appropriateness and
applicability of OHMVR’s
new interpretation and
expansion of the Coastal
Act definition of a coastal-
dependent use.”
   Regarding the Draft EIR’s
“Impact REC 1: The Dust
Control Program would
limit and interfere with
coastal vehicular recreation
opportunities at Oceano
Dunes SVRA,” the APCD
noted that “This identified
impact is based on
OHMVR’s creation of their
own significance threshold
for impacts to Recreation
that is found only in this
document and goes
beyond what is defined in
the CEQA guidelines….
   “OHMVR has created the
following criterion for de-
fining a significant impact:
‘In addition, the OHMVR
Division has determined the
project would have a
significant environmental
impact related to recreation
and public access in the

this EIR to
include off-
highway vehicle
recreation at the
ODSVRA as a
coastal depen-
dent use. This
expansion of the
Coastal Act
definition is then
used as the basis
for several de-

   The Commission also
found it necessary to
remind OHMVR what its
job was supposed to be in
the preparation of this
particular Environmental
Impact Report: “While
there may be secondary
objectives, it has always
been our understanding
that the primary objective
of the project is intended
to be Rule 1001 compli-
ance. The DEIR should
thus revise its project
description and objectives
to state that Rule 1001
compliance is the primary
objective, and explain how
the proposed measures do
or do not meet those
requirements.”
   In March, the OHMVR
Division issued a Final
EIR, with replies to those
comments. Watch closely
as the walnut shells swish
around on the card table:
The OHMVR Division is
trying to change the
meanings of multiple
words while avoiding the
fundamental point that the
recreational impact it is
claiming is not an environ-
mental impact under the
California Environmental
Quality Act.
   OHMVR took umbrage
with the APCD for point-
ing out their “significance”
conclusions were based on
a “subjective interpreta-
tion” of CEQA, and
retorted that since this
comment “fails to define
this phrase or provide any
specific evidence or
remarks to support this

OHMVR Division is being
objective.
   OHMVR admits the
project has nothing to do
with the only “threshold of
significance” listed for
recreational impact in
CEQA:
   “The threshold is related to
the increase in use of
existing recreational facil-
ities such that deterioration
of the facilities would
occur…. The Dust Control
Program does not have the
potential to accelerate the
deterioration of existing
recreational facilities
because the OHMVR
Division is not proposing
changes to camping or
visitor limits and would
not induce or generate
population growth.”
   But, according to
OHMVR, that’s okay
because:
   “First, CEQA Guidelines
Appendix G does not
establish a definitive or
exhaustive list of resources,
impacts, or thresholds of
significance that require
evaluation and/or consider-
ation under CEQA. For
example, CEQA Guidelines
Section 15063(f) states
(emphasis added), “Sample
forms for an applicant’s
project description and a
review form for use by
the lead agency are con-
tained in Appendix G and H
. . . . These forms are only
suggested, and public
agencies are free to devise
their own format for an
initial study. In addition,
CEQA Guidelines Section

The OHMVR Division is
trying to change the
meaning of words while
avoiding the fundamen-
tal point that the rec-
reational impact it is
claiming is not an
environmental impact.

CEQA antici-
pates a lead
agency will
exercise its
objective,
independent
judgement
during the
CEQA review
process.”
   There you go:
CEQA antici-
pates objectiv-
ity, so the

and Representatives, the
former Acting General
Counsel of the House of
Representatives, and a bevy
of federalism and First
Amendment scholars.”
   The day before A.G.
Schneiderman fired back at
Rep. Smith, fifteen other
attorneys general including
California A.G. Xavier
Becerra weighed in on be-
half of Schneiderman and
Massachusetts A.G. Maura
Healey, another target of
Rep. Smith’s Exxon-protec-
tive attentions.
   They pointed out to
Chairman Smith that both
of his subpoenas exceeded
his Committee’s constitu-
tional authority and de-
parted from the “proper
respect for state functions”
which the Supreme Court
has laid down as a marker
to clarify the authority of
federal and state govern-
ments and the dividing line
between them.
   They also noted the inter-
esting, nay exact, similarity
in wording between por-
tions of Rep. Smiths’ sub-
poena and several discovery
requests filed by Exxon
against A.G.s Schneiderman
and Healey in a suit filed by
the oil company in Texas
district court -- further un-
derscoring “the concern that
Exxon may be trying to
obtain, via the Committee’s
subpoena, discovery that it
is seeking in the court pro-
ceedings and is unable to
obtain due to...pending
motions to dismiss.”
   The Attorneys General
did not congratulate Rep.
Smith for his outstanding
constituent service.

Exxon
continued from page 3

The water’s fine   Roman lead pipes.

A leaden repast  Pewter plates with bread and a pewter dish
with oysters, a glass of red wine, a rummer of white wine, a gilt
silver cup and a pewter jug.

Still Life with Gilt Goblet, Willem Claesz Heda

Fatal beauty  Thy lips are like
rust-proof paint....

popular—and deadly—was
made of pure lead carbon-
ate. (Its toxic residues have
been found at several ar-
chaeological digs.) Trend-
setters naturally demanded
pricier powder, such as
that made from the white
excrement of crocodiles. If
croc supplies ran low, a
dusting of arsenic would
suffice.
    Feminine lips and
cheeks got generous appli-
cations of rouge, which
had harmless ingredients,
such as mulberry and li-
chens. But to achieve that

Lucia Casalinuovo
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Classifieds
Next issue deadline is May 19. To get a rate sheet or submit your ad and payment, contact:
Sierra Club, P.O. Box 15755, San Luis Obispo, CA 93406 or sierraclub8@gmail.com

Tell NOAA:
Designate the Chumash Heritage
National Marine Sanctuary! Go to:

tinyurl.com/CHNMSpetition

CYNTHIA HAWLEY
ATTORNEY

ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION
LAND USE

CIVIL LITIGATION

P.O. Box 29  Cambria  California  93428
Phone 805-927-5102    Fax 805-927-5220

Cambria author Pamela
Christie’s Arabella Beaumont
historical mystery series is a
romp through Regency London
in the company of the city’s
most esteemed and scandalous
courtesan, adventuress and
amateur sleuth! Available on
Amazon.
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Seller of travel registration information: CST 2087766-40. Registration as a seller of travel does not constitute approval by the State of California.

All our hikes and activities are open to all Club members and the general public. Please bring drinking water to all outings and
optionally a lunch. Sturdy footwear is recommended. All phone numbers listed are within area code 805 unless otherwise noted.
Pets are generally not allowed. A parent or responsible adult must accompany children under the age of 18. If you have any
suggestions for hikes or outdoor activities, questions about the Chapter’s outing policies, or would like to be an outings leader,
call Outings Chair Bill Waycott, (806) 459-2103. For information on a specific outing, please call the listed outing leader.

This is a partial listing of Outings
offered by our chapter.

Please check the web page
www.santalucia.sierraclub.org for

the most up-to-date listing of
activities.

May 7-9, June 11-13, July
16-18, August 20-22,
September 24-26,
October 22-24

Join us for a 3-day, 3-island,
live-aboard cruise to
California’s Channel Is-
lands! Hike wild, wind-
swept trails bordered with
blazing wildflowers. Kayak
rugged coastlines. Snorkel
in pristine waters teeming
with colorful fish. Swim
with frolicking seals and sea
lions. Look for unusual sea
and land birds. Watch for
the highly endangered is-
land fox. Or.....just relax at
sea! All cruises depart from
Santa Barbara. The cost,
$650, includes an assigned
bunk, all meals, snacks and
beverages plus the services

Island Hopping in Channel Islands National Park 2017

of a naturalist-docent as-
signed by the national
park to help lead hikes,
point out items of interest
and give evening program.
For more information
contact leader: Joan Jones

Holtz; 626-443-0706;
jholtzhln@aol.com. To
make a reservation send a
$100 check, written to Si-
erra Club, to leader, 11826
The Wye St., El Monte, CA
91732.

Activities sponsored by other organizations

Fri.-Mon, May 5th-7th,
Bright Star Wilderness
Restoration Project.
Bright Star Wilderness lies
in the high desert and for-
ests of Kern County.  Help
us in repairing a corridor
fence there burned in the
2016 Erskine Fire to re-
build blocked access to a
cabin site that has been
removed but still faces
vehicle trespass problems.
This is part of a larger
project to protect the vul-
nerable burned area.  Con-
tact Leader: Kate Allen,
kj.allen96@ gmail.com or
661-944-4056.  CNRCC
Desert Committee.

Sun. May 7, 1 p.m. Hike
+ Yoga on High School
Hill.  A hike up  High
School Hill (a.k.a. Out-
look Hill, a.k.a. Murray
Hill) will conclude with
45-minute vinyasa yoga
practice at the top. The
hike is short (approx. 2
miles up), but has a steep
incline that will give you a
good cardio exercise.
When reaching the top,
you will see some of the
best views of the San Luis
Obispo area. Total hiking
distance is 4 miles round
trip with a 1492 feet eleva-
tion gain. Trailhead is
located at the top of Lizzy
St. and parking is very
easy. Bring water and good
walking shoes. No yoga
mat required. For more
information, contact Nan
Cole at cole.nancy.j@
gmail.com.

Sat., May 13th, 8:30 a.m.
Rinconada, Little Falls,
and Big Falls Hike.  Very
strenuous, 14-mile, 2200
ft. gain hike in scenic
Lopez Canyon, with
middle of the loop on
Lopez Canyon Rd. There
will be several stream
crossings during the two
miles of hiking on dirt
road, so bring sandals or
other footwear to use for
wading. Poison oak prob-
ably abundant trailside,
and the hike will last most
of the day. A shorter in-
and-out hike is possible if
desired. Bring lunch and
lots of water, hat, and
sturdy shoes. Meet in front
of Pacific Beverage Co. in
Santa Margarita for car-
pooling.  Rain or extreme
heat will postpone to
May 20th. For more infor-
mation, contact Leader:
Carlos Diaz-Saavedra,
546-0317.

Sun., May 14th, 9 a.m.
Arroyo de la Cruz Native-
Plant Field Trip, N. SLO
County.  Join us on this
Mother’s Day visit to a
major botanical hotspot in
the county, co-led by D.R.
“Doc” Miler, to see the
unique species on these
coastal bluffs. The Arroyo
de la Cruz area features a
variety of plant communi-
ties plus endemic and rare
species found only in this
relatively small region.
Duration of field trip about
3 hrs. Bring water, snacks,
sturdy shoes, sunscreen, hat,
and layered clothing as
needed.  Meet at Elephant
Seal Overlook on Hwy 1,
first entrance on left going
north, at 9 a.m.  To carpool,
meet in parking lot of
Spencer’s Market in north
Morro Bay, 2650 Main St.
at 8:30 a.m. For more infor-
mation, contact Leader: Bill
Waycott, 459-2103 or
bill.waycott@gmail.com.

Sat., May 20th, 8 a.m.
Alejandro Camp Trail
Hike.  Moderate eight-mile,
in-and-out hike to explore
Colson Canyon. We will
walk a mile up a forest road
and then down a rugged
stream canyon trail to beau-

nic walk on meandering
coastal trail through grassy
expanses with ocean views
and unique coastal rock
formations. A great place
for binoculars and birding.
Photo opportunities and rest
stops available with
benches. We will maintain a
leisurely pace to take in
natural beauty of wildlife
and flowers. Sign-in re-
quired with PG&E at start
of trail. Bring ID, wind-
breaker, water, sunscreen,
and hat. Take main road
through Montana de Oro
State Park until it ends in a
parking lot just past Bluff
and Hazard trail-heads.
Park and walk  through gate
with sign giving hours of
operation, go up hill to
check-in area with PG&E
official. Bring ID.  No dogs
allowed. Leader: Jan
Secord, 602-0403.

Sun., May 21st, 10 a.m.
Trekking-Pole Hike in
Shell Beach.  Come on a
short, 1.5 mile, 100 ft. gain,
hike on Bluffs Coastal Trail
to learn and practice effec-
tive use of trekking
poles. Hike follows fire
road to coastal trail and
back. From Hwy 101, take
Shell Beach Rd, then west

on El Portal Rd to intersec-
tion with Bluff and Indio
Drives. Go right and park
near gate. Leader: David
Georgi, 458-5575 or
hikingpoles@ gmail.com.
Rain cancels.

Tues., May 23rd., 10 a.m.-
noon  Paso Robles River
Walk. Join us on an easy,
three-mile walk along a
level dirt/paved path
through riparian habitat
with sycamores and
willows. Directions: take
Hwy 101 to Spring St.,then
east on Niblick Rd and right
on S.River Rd, then right on
Riverbank Lane to
Lawrence Moore Park,
across from Bridgegate
Lane. No dogs please.
Leader: Debbie Roller, 610-
0458.

Sat., May 27th, 10 a.m.
Treehuggers’ Walk on
Terrace Hill. One-mile
stroll to learn about the
secret lives of some native
trees, their Chumash uses,
and take in grand views of
three other morros. Wear
sturdy walking shoes. From
Johnson Ave. in SLO, take
Bishop St. southwest for
one-tenth mile to the signed
trailhead. Leader: Joe Mor-
ris, 549-0355.

Sun., May 28th, 2 p.m.
Historic Walk of San Luis
Obispo: Post-World War
II Rebirth.  Imagine San
Luis Obispo before its tree-
lined streets or Mission
Plaza, but with soda foun-
tains, pool parlors, and five-
and-ten cent stores. This
guided stroll past downtown
buildings and along San
Luis Creek will take you
from city life in the late
forties to its transformation

(805) 549-0355

Bill Waycott, Outings Chair
(806) 459-2103 or
bill.waycott@gmail.com

   On April 17, hundreds of protesters greeted Interior
Secretary Ryan Zinke when he showed up for a speech in
Santa Barbara about his recent visit to the Channel Islands
and “parks in general.”
   While he didn’t unveil an expected offshore drilling
Executive Order as we had feared, he did use the opportu-
nity to talk about oil and gas drilling on public lands and
waters. In 1969, Santa Barbara was the location of the
largest spill in U.S. waters at the time, followed by the
Refugio Beach spill in 2015. And April marked the seven-
year anniversary of the Deepwater Horizon disaster. Hard
to imagine a less appropriate time to push for more
drilling. 
   The week before, Zinke told an industry conference that
an offshore oil directive was set to be issued soon. “That’s
why it’s surprising that he would then hold an event a block
from the beach that was the site of the first major offshore
oil spill in the U.S.,” said Katie Davis, chair of the Sierra

Club Santa Barbara Group.
“Congressman Carbajal’s
first act in congress was to
introduce a ban on offshore
drilling. That’s a testament
to the sentiment against
drilling here. Of course
there’s a protest.”
   Huge kudos to Katie and

Los Padres Sierra Club Chapter Chair Jim Hines, who were
able to help organize the protest on about two days’ notice,
and digital staff Andy Wilson and Marie Bergen for getting
a text alert out on twelve hours’ notice.
   Donald Trump’s Interior Department has repeatedly
sought to destroy publicly owned lands for fossil fuel
development. The Secretary has called expanding leasing
for fossil fuel development “a pillar” of Trump’s plans,
ended the federal coal leasing moratorium that protected
our public lands and prevented publicly owned coal from
being sold for pennies on the dollar, and even required the
Bureau of Land Management’s home page to swap an
image of a family enjoying our public lands for a picture of
a coal mine.

Hello, Secretary Zinke

Welcome Bill Waycott
By Joe Morris, Outings Chair 2009-2017

  The new Outings Chair for our chapter will be Bill Waycott.  He has been approved
unanimously by the Executive Committee, and will take up his duties on May 1st.
   In my estimation, Bill is eminently qualified by training, experience, and respect from
his peers to take over this job, and we are very fortunate to get his acceptance. He has
been a well-regarded outings leader for the chapter since 2009 and is especially known
for his botanical field trips to identify and discuss local native plants (he holds a Ph.D. in
botany). Bill initiated the Morro Mania Day, during which hikers climb the five acces-
sible morros all in one day.  He recently served as both President and Outings Chair of
the local chapter of the California Native Plant Society.    
   I have enjoyed being Outings Chair and will see you all on the trail, as I will continue to
lead hikes and city walks for the chapter.

tiful Alejandro Camp,
nestled between hills.  Be
ready for some bushwhack-
ing, ticks, and poison oak.
Wear long sleeves and
pants.  Dress in layers and
bring lots of water, hat, and
good walking shoes. From
SLO, take Hwy 101 south
to Betteravia Rd. to meet
and carpool in front of the
FedEx Office Print and
Ship Center, 2142 Bradley
Rd.  Rain or threat of rain
cancels. Leader: Andrea
Ortiz, 264-4527 or
Kenya683@msn.com.

Sat., May 20th, 10 a.m.-
12:30 p.m. Point Buchon
Trail Hike.  Come on a
four-mile, 629 ft. gain, sce-

On the Pt. Buchon Trail.

in the seventies.
Meet at corner of
Santa Rosa and
Pacific Sts.
Leader: Joe
Morris, 549-
0355.

Sat., May 13th, 9-11a.m. Birding at the Garden with
Morro Coast Audubon. One mile birdwalk at a slow to
moderate pace. Gentle terrain over a variety of surfaces.  
Jay Carroll and Eric Wier of Morro Coast Audubon Society
will be your leaders. Bird Walk is $5 for SLO Botanical
Garden members/$10 non-members. $3 parking fee. No
reservations needed. For more information contact
education@slobg.org.




